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THE NATURAL RESOURCES COMMISSION (“NRC”) OF THE TOWN OF AVON HELD A SPECIAL MEETING ON JUNE 14, 2012 AT THE AVON TOWN HALL BLDG 7 CONFERENCE ROOM (LOWER LEVEL)

Present were Bob Breckinridge, Barbra Chester, Susan May, Daryl Worobow and John E. McCahill, Planning and Community Development Specialist.
Mary Harrop, Candace Gunn and Wade Horsey IV were absent.
Also present was Candice Chirgotis.
 I.     CALL TO ORDER:

 Mr. Breckinridge, as acting Chairman, called the meeting to order at 7:34 pm.

II. ELECTIONS:

 Ms. May made the motion to nominate Bob Breckinridge for Chairman.  Mr. Worobow seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous for the nomination.
 III.   APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  

 There being no corrections, the minutes for September 8, 2011 were approved by Bob    
 Breckinridge, Daryl Worobow, Susan May, and Barbra Chester.

 IV.  COMMUNICATIONS:
 There was no communications at this time. 
 V.   OLD BUSINESS:
A. Open Space/Conservation
Mr. McCahill stated that the Rails to Trails connection through Avon Park South has been completed.  It is a ten (10) foot wide dedicated trail that runs on the westerly side of Darling Drive, past Fire Station #1, continues along the southerly side of Security Drive towards Arch Road, where it crosses over Arch Road in the vicinity of the dog pound.

Mr. McCahill continued by stating that completion of the connection has been very gratifying.  He continued by stating that the demand for use has been incredible.  Completion of the connector was made possible through a forty three thousand two hundred dollar ($43,200) grant from the Department of Energy and Environmental Protection (DEEP). The grant money was used to purchase the materials for the project.  Mr. McCahill stated that the Department of Public Works was responsible for the supply of labor. The project is still in process, with the goal of having the trail continue south and easterly of the dog pound, and out of the main driveway to the Department of Public Works facility.  
Mr. McCahill stated that improvements to the sidewalks, in the vicinity of Avon Park North, are still in process.  There is one hundred thousand dollars ($100,000) remaining from a grant  received for the construction of a sidewalk system on the north side of Route 44, in the vicinity of the Town Green and the Avon Congregational Church. Mr. McCahill continued by stating that the preferred plan is to continue the existing sidewalk, northerly and on the east side of Route 10, connecting to the trail system that leads to Sperry Park. Town Staff will be meeting next week to research the options.
Mr. McCahill stated that most of the cleanup from the October, 2011 storm has been completed, however there are still some issues with trail maintenance.  He continued by stating that there are, for example, site line issues, where the Rails to Trails crosses Scoville Road and Thompson Road, that are being addressed.
Mr. McCahill stated that pedestrian and bicycle use of the trails has increased.  Ms. Chirgotis confirmed Mr. McCahill’s observation.

Mr. Worobow stated that not having the vantage of the being able to see pedestrians/bicyclists on either side of Old Farms Road, in the vicinity of Thompson Road and Scoville Road, presents a risk.  He continued by stating that even though there is signage at the trail crossings, the overgrown trees and curves in the road, presents difficulty in seeing people on the trail. 

Mr. McCahill responded by stating that this issue is being addressed by the Department of Public Works.
Mr. Worobow stated that the vegetation at the corner of Old Farms Road and Tillotson Road has grown to a point where it blocks the site line of cars turning left from Tillotson Road onto Old Farms Road.
Mr. McCahill stated that this issue would be the responsibility of the Department of Public Works.

 VI.    NEW BUSINESS:
A. New ideas/Projects/Proposals

Mr. McCahill stated that the trail maps that were added to the Town’s website have been very well received.  He continued by stating that the trail maps can be found under “Things to Do in Avon – Parks, Walks, Trails” and on the home page for the “Recreation and Park Department – Parks, Public Places and Facilities”.

Mr. Breckinridge stated that the Avon Land Trust is currently working on getting the trail 

maps on their website.

Ms. Chirgotis stated that the “yellow trail” that runs from Old Farms Road, southerly towards Farmington and dead ends near the monument, has been included on the trail maps, but is impossible to pass due to the overgrown vegetation and trees damaged by the October, 2011 storm.  Mr. McCahill stated that he will follow up the Department of Public Works regarding this issue.  Mr. McCahill stated that he received information from Elizabeth Dolphin, the Assistant Planner in Farmington, stating that Farmington was applying for grant money to continue the “yellow trail” southerly along the river into Farmington.

Ms. Chirgotis stated that the trail has the potential to be beautiful, once it is cleaned up and maintained.

B. Trail Mapping 
Mr. McCahill stated that there were no updates at this time. 

VII.   COMMITTEE REPORTS:  

A. Planning and Community Development Specialist
Mr. McCahill stated that Senators Lieberman and Blumenthal, and Congressmen Murphy and Larson announced new legislation to create a U.S. National Park Service Wild and Scenic Rivers Act, a bill protective designation for the Lower Farmington River and Salmon Brook, on May 21, 2012. He continued by stating that progress of the bill can be tracked on the THOMAS website of the Library of Congress (www.thomas.loc.gov) where you can search by bill number, among other approaches.  The House bill is HR 4360 and the Senate bill is S 2286.  He continued by stating it was a long process to attain the point at which the bill is currently.  
Mr. Worobow continued by stating, it appears, that the next step is getting the Department of the Interior to finish the request to go through the appropriate committee that has jurisdiction on Capitol Hill. He continued by stating that it appears that the bill has the support of our State representatives. 

Ms. Chirgotis, a Wild and Scenic Study Committee member, stated that the committee meets every month and devotes a lot of time to relationship building between the ten (10) towns that the legislation would affect – Avon, Bloomfield, Burlington, Canton, East Granby, Farmington, Granby, Hartland, Simsbury and Windsor.  She continued by stating it is an unbelievably effective and exciting group led by Sally Rieger and Joyce Kennedy Raymes.  
Mr. McCahill stated that on April 24, 2012, there was an invasive plant control work day held at Fisher Meadows.  Bill Moorhead, Biologist, has been conducting a study to control the management of bayberry using a variety of techniques.  He had a core of volunteers from REI, Hamilton Sundstrand’s Green Team, and the Farmington River Watershed that assisted in the work day.  He continued by stating that Mr. Moorhead had also discovered another invasive plant, Fig Buttercup, in the process of his study.  Mr. McCahill stated that, after some of his own research, he discovered that it is difficult to identify the Fig Buttercup from any other flower.  Mr. McCahill met with Bruce Williams, Director of Public Works, and identified the areas that can be treated, at the earliest possible stages, for the invasive plants. Mr. Moorhead volunteered to manage the treatment of the Fig Buttercup.
Mr. McCahill stated that on April 5, 2012, the Town Council viewed a presentation prepared by Susan Durant, Liz Weiler and Susan Rietano Davey, who are very actively involved with the Unplugged Learning Project. He continued by stating that their presentation illustrated a community desire for residents to be able to walk and ride their bicycles throughout Town. He continued by stating that, in summary, respondents to the community survey indicated that they would like the Town of Avon to become more pedestrian and bicycle friendly. The Town Council received the presentation well and suggested that a steering committee, including Town Staff and volunteers, be created to plan the framework for a walking/bicycle plan, including goals and objectives to be presented, at a later date, to the Town Council.

Ms. May stated that she had the opportunity to view the presentation at the April 5, 2012 Town Council meeting.  She continued by stating that Town Councilman, David Pena, volunteered to be the liason for the Unplugged Learning Project and the walking/bicycle issues. She continued by stating that one of the problems that her husband, Town Councilman Chris May, discovered was that the study was unscientific.  She continued by stating that the study had no statistical significance to it.  Ms. May continued by stating that there was no consideration for costs, properties that may be affected, and no study of the residents, that own property along the suggested route on Country Club Road and Old Wheeler Lane, with regard to how they would view the change(s) to their properties for the limited amount of children that would potentially like to ride their bicycles to school. Ms. May stated that she had conducted research on her own with regard to how many children either walk or ride their bicycles to school and found that the number was very limited.  She was informed by staff members at Roaring Brook School that the bicycle rack at the school had previously been destroyed by the snow plow and never replaced.  Ms. May stated that, in her opinion, it would be more cost effective to start by replacing the bicycle rack.  Ms. May continued by stating that, if the investment of more sidewalks in Town was being considered, it would be more beneficial for the majority of people, if the sidewalks were located along Route 44, where businesses are located.  She continued by stating that having the ability to park in one parking lot and have access to various shopping areas via sidewalks would help alleviate the congestion along Route 44.  Ms. May stated that placing sidewalks in commercial areas would be easier than affecting individual private property owners.
Ms. May stated that the intersection at Country Club Road and Lovely Street is the area where the Unplugged Learning Project would like to have a traffic light installed and where the walk/bicycle crosswalk would begin.  She continued by stating, it is her belief, that if a crosswalk is created for school children, a crossing guard would have to be provided, adding an additional cost.  Her question is how many people from the west side of Lovely Street would actually be using the crosswalk.

Mr. McCahill stated that he agreed that the study presented to the Town Council was not very scientific, as Ms. May had stated.  He continued by stating that the fact remains that walking and bicycling are becoming more desirable.

Ms. May stated that she agrees that walking and bicycling are becoming more desirable.
Her concern is that the Town budget and mill rates are increased each year in an effort to  support all the desires of Town residents.  She continued by expressing her concern for the number of houses on the market that can’t be sold and keeping the population in Avon.
Mr. Breckinridge stated, it is his understanding, that the Town will continue to seek out federal/state government grants for projects related to walking and bicycling.  Mr. Breckinridge stated that there were no sidewalks in Avon when he was growing up in Town. He continued by stating that, unfortunately, it took a fatal accident in the 1970’s to have sidewalks installed near the high school along West Avon Road.
Mr. Breckinridge stated that adding sidewalks would reduce the risks for walkers, runners

and a variety of other activities that would otherwise be dangerous on the roadway.  

Ms. May responded by stating a track was added at the high school for such activities.

Mr. Breckinridge stated that the Town population continues to expand to the west.  He continued by stating there will be a need, at some time in the future, to link the different parts of Town. 
Ms. May stated that the individual property owners have to be considered when plans are proposed for the walkways and bicycle paths.  She continued by stating that the target of the presentation to the Town Council involved connecting Lovely Street, along Country Club Road, to West Avon Road.

Mr. Breckinridge stated that he was a member of the subcommittee that investigated alternate routes using Avon Land Trust and Town properties.

Ms. May reiterated that the grant money designated for the sidewalks along Country Club Road would be better served if designated for sidewalks along Route 44.

Mr. McCahill stated, it was his understanding, that the project to which Ms. May is referring is currently nothing more than the desire of the those individuals who would like to see it initiated.  Mr. McCahill continued by stating that the goal of the steering committee is to approach a walkway/bicycle plan from a more global view in order to accommodate the ongoing changes in Avon into the future.
Ms. May expressed her concern that special interest groups may put undo pressure on Town residents. She continued by stating that Town funds should be directed to issues which benefit the most people.
Mr. Breckinridge stated that there are many people in Town who put in a lot of time and effort into projects that do benefit many people in Town.

Ms. May stated that she, too, volunteers a lot of her time in regard to Republican politics.  It is her goal is to ensure that taxpayer money is spent on projects that benefit the majority of the taxpayers in Avon. She continued by stating that she does not want to see the State of Connecticut go downhill as a result of residents moving out because they cannot afford to live here anymore.

Mr. Worobow inquired about the status of the traffic light to be installed at the intersection of Lovely Street and Country Club Road.

Mr. McCahill stated that the traffic light meets the warrant requirements for being installed by the State and that it is on a list of projects to be completed. He continued by stating that the timing for installation will, more realistically, be in 2013. Mr. McCahill clarified that installation of the traffic light is primarily for safety reasons related to traffic movement.
Ms. May stated that if the Town is considering the expansion of the walking/bicycle trails they must be properly maintained for safety reasons.  She continued by stating that the Town can be at risk for law suits if maintenance is not a priority.
Mr. McCahill stated that there are approximately twenty (20) miles of trail in the Town of Avon that need to be maintained, with much of these trails being located in the middle of the forests. He continued by stating that there is an additional five (5) miles of Rails to Trails that also require maintenance. Mr. McCahill stated that there is no specific point person who has the responsibility to coordinate the required maintenance.

Ms. May suggested that perhaps the Town Council should “look into” available grant money, or additional funding, that can augment an existing employee’s salary or be used to hire a part time employee to be responsible for the coordination of trail maintenance. She reiterated her concern for the possibility of law suits that could arise for the Town as a result of someone being injured on a trail that is not being maintained.
Mr. McCahill stated that providing information regarding the regulation that addresses “open space” and “fee in lieu”, which was included in September 8, 2011 minutes, will be reserved for the September 13, 2012 meeting.

B. Natural Resource Award
For the benefit of the new members, Mr. McCahill reviewed the criteria for the recipients of the Nature Resource Award. He suggested that the Commission begin to give some thought to potential recipients for the next award.
Mr. Breckinridge suggested that the Commission designate a project for next year.  He suggested that the Commissioners bring any new ideas for a project to the next meeting.
 VIII.  NEXT  MEETING:   September 13, 2012
There being no further business, Mr. Breckinridge adjourned the meeting at 8:40 pm.
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